

# National Security Journal <a href="http://nationalsecurityjournal.nz">http://nationalsecurityjournal.nz</a>

Published by: Centre for Defence and Security Studies, Massey University

ISSN: 2703-1926 (print) ISSN: 2703-1934 (online)

# The South Asia Stability-Instability Paradox Under the Nuclear Shadow

Author: Brewster, D.

To cite this article: Brewster D. (2021). The South Asia Stability-Instability Paradox Under the Nuclear Shadow. *National Security Journal*. Published 09 December 2021. doi:10.36878/nsj20211209.02

To link to this article: <a href="https://doi.org/10.36878/nsj20211209.02">https://doi.org/10.36878/nsj20211209.02</a>

View CrossRef data: https://search.crossref.org/?q=10.36878%2Fnsj20211209.02

# THE SOUTH ASIA STABILITY-INSTABILITY PARADOX UNDER THE NUCLEAR SHADOW

#### David Brewster<sup>1</sup>

Cross-border clashes between India and Pakistan in 2019, and between India and China in 2020, have placed a spotlight on theories about the stabilising and destabilising effects of nuclear weapons. The experience of the India-Pakistan dyad, and now that within the India-China dyad, is that despite the apparent risks of nuclear escalation, nuclear-armed adversaries may still be prepared to engage in limited, but deadly conventional or sub-conventional conflicts under the nuclear shadow. This paper uses stability-instability paradox theory to explain the mechanics of this apparent paradox and to discuss how these relationships may evolve in future.

Key Words: nuclear deterrence, South Asia, stability-instability paradox

# Introduction

Recent conflicts between nuclear powers in South Asia, including cross-border clashes between India and Pakistan in 2019 and between India and China in 2020, have placed a spotlight on theories about the stabilising and destabilising effects of nuclear weapons. These theories reflect popular assumptions about the stabilising effects of nuclear weapons drawn from the Cold War dynamics between the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) and the United States. During this period, many policymakers and scholars grew accustomed to the view that nuclear-armed adversaries would go to great lengths to avoid direct conventional military provocation for fear of escalation to a nuclear exchange. Questions remain, however, as to whether this remains the case and to what extent such assumptions may be applied to the nuclear dyads in South Asia, namely India-Pakistan and China-India.

The Dr David Brewster is a Senior Research Fellow with the National Security College, Australian National University where he works on Indian Ocean and Indo Pacific maritime security.

# 2 NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

In answering these questions, the stability-instability paradox theory is a useful framework. In broad terms, the theory posits that when two countries possess nuclear weapons, the probability of a direct war between them greatly decreases, but the probability of minor or indirect conflicts between them increases. This theory is often associated with the Cold War nuclear strategist, Glenn Snyder, who argued that the fear of mutually assured destruction (MAD) could create a form of stability at a strategic level to that witnessed during the Cold War.¹ Conversely, he also argued that nuclear weapons could simultaneously create instability by enabling lower levels of violence that do not rise up the escalatory ladder to the nuclear threshold. In the case of the USSR and the United States, this took the shape of numerous proxy wars throughout the globe, but never in a direct conventional conflict between the two countries.

In other words, by creating a nuclear ceiling that both sides do not wish to breach, there is space for conflict beneath that ceiling. The size of that space is dependent upon the countries involved. In the years that followed, Robert Jervis provided additional insights stemming from dynamics between challengers and status quo powers.<sup>2</sup> He argued that challengers would be much more likely to engage in risk taking, including the use of asymmetrical strategies against status quo powers. Utilising—and in some cases challenging—this theoretical framework, this essay will explore symmetrical and asymmetrical conflict in South Asia under the shadow of nuclear weapons. It focuses on how conventional and non-conventional conflict has developed over the last two decades in the India-Pakistan nuclear dyad, followed by a preliminary discussion of some of the risks of such conflict developing in the India-China nuclear dyad in the future.

# India-Pakistan: The 1999 Kargil Conflict

The conflict between India and Pakistan, particularly along the Line of Control (LOC), which separates the military forces of Pakistan and India in Kashmir, is often cited as an example of the stability-instability paradox.<sup>3</sup> Among the various incidents at the LOC, there has been a considerable focus on the 1999 Kargil conflict, which occurred only months after both India and Pakistan became declared nuclear-armed states. An examination of the details of this conflict and its aftermath provides some clues about how each side sought to achieve their objectives, while ensuring the conflict remained beneath the nuclear threshold.

In February 1999, the Pakistan Army deployed 5,000 troops and paramilitaries. These thinly-disguised irregulars were to occupy positions on the Indian side of the LOC, thereby establishing bases on the vantage points of the Indian-controlled region.<sup>4</sup> The Indian government responded to these intrusions by mobilising 200,000 Indian troops, though subsequent fighting was conducted mostly at the regimental or battalion level.<sup>5</sup> In effect, under support from the Indian Air Force, India deployed two divisions numbering 20,000 of the Indian Army, in addition to several thousand paramilitaries in the conflict zone.

These manoeuvres indicated a clear decision by the Indian government to respond forcefully and to keep the conflict contained. While the Indian Army suffered high casualties over the two month-period of attacking uphill against fortified Pakistani positions, the much larger Indian forces ultimately pushed back Pakistan troops over the LOC. In the end, Pakistan suffered at least 700 fatalities, with India losing at least 522 soldiers.<sup>6</sup>

Despite these losses, the conflict was not accompanied by significant escalation by India or Pakistan elsewhere along the LOC or the international border. Furthermore, the Pakistan Air Force was not deployed in the conflict. And, while the Indian Air Force mobilised against Pakistan positions on the Indian side of the LOC, it was not permitted to cross the LOC. Nevertheless, there was a degree of horizontal escalation by the Indian Navy that implicitly deployed ships to threaten Pakistan's trade blockade.

According to Bruce Riedel, a former Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) analyst and counter-terrorism expert, Pakistan began preparing nuclear weapons for deployment and possible use during these events in 1999.<sup>7</sup> Thinly veiled nuclear threats also formed part of Pakistan government rhetoric. Still, Kargil could be considered as a 'staircase' or 'ladder' crisis in which the level of escalation is relatively controllable by leadership on both sides. Overall, the Kargil conflict provided clear evidence of the propensity of new nuclear states, particularly those in South Asia, for risk-taking under the nuclear shadow, even up to the level of significant conflict by conventional forces.

#### India-Pakistan: Uri, Pulwama and Balakot

The outcome of the Kargil conflict provided lessons to Pakistan about the efficacy of conducting conventional conflicts along the LOC. Since 1999, there have been many incidents of sub-conventional conflict at the LOC between India and Pakistan, mostly stemming from actions initiated by Pakistan as part of an overall asymmetric strategy that includes support for terrorism and insurgencies. These incidents provide further data points for the potential motivations behind and limits to conflicts under the nuclear shadow.

Among these, Indian ground forces conducted a so-called 2016 'surgical strike' against extremist groups based in Pakistani Kashmir, following an allegedly Pakistan-supported terrorist attack at Uri that killed 19 Indian troops. Claims about this strike were an important step in publicly signalling India's willingness to retaliate following large-scale terrorist incidents. More recently, in 2019, this confrontation resumed following the suicide bombing of an Indian military convoy at Pulwama in Indian Kashmir, which killed 40 Indian paramilitary police. The Pakistan-based Islamist militant group Jaishe-Mohammed—which operates training camps in Pakistan with the complicity, if not support, of the Pakistan security apparatus—claimed responsibility. 10

# 4 NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

It is commonly thought that the Pulwama attack was timed to put pressure on India's Prime Minister Narendra Modi in the run up to India's elections. While it remains unclear as to whether the attack was expressly sanctioned by Pakistan's government, the scale and timing of the attack were presumably intended to force Modi to retaliate with a substantial attack against Pakistan. In turn, Modi responded by ordering the Indian Air Force to conduct an air strike over the international border to bomb a terrorist camp near Balakot in Pakistan. Indian sources claimed that the air strike killed hundreds of terrorists, but other credible reports indicated that the air-launched missiles missed their target entirely. 12

In spite of the considerable nationalist rhetoric that ensued, however, there were no significant moves on either side to deploy nuclear weapons. Instead, Pakistan responded with air attacks against Indian military facilities in Kashmir, which caused no casualties—perhaps intentionally so to avoid escalation.<sup>13</sup> After a subsequent air battle between the Indian and Pakistani Air Force, which resulted in the loss of two Indian aircraft and capture of an Indian pilot, Pakistan's government returned the pilot to India in a gesture of goodwill, effectively interrupting the action-reaction pattern set in motion by preceding events.<sup>14</sup>

In the wake of the Kargil conflict, the events in Uri, Pulwama and Balakot provide useful insights into activities conducted beneath the nuclear threshold in South Asia. Among these, both incidents indicate India's increased preparedness to use ground and air forces against non-state actors allegedly supported by Pakistan's state in response to large-scale terrorist attacks. However, some analysts are pessimistic about the relationship. For example, they claim that chance played a major role in ameliorating the Pulwama and Balkakot crisis, and that disparities in India's and Pakistan's nuclear doctrines give rise to the risk and real possibility of miscalculation.<sup>15</sup>

However, while both these crises suggest a perceived need by Pakistan to demonstrate a 'forceful' response to Indian actions publicly—though perhaps not the use of deadly force—the two sides appeared ready to negotiate de-escalatory crisis 'off ramps' when the opportunities occurred. Throughout, these conflicts involved action-reaction patterns under the nuclear shadow. Nonetheless, both India and Pakistan appear to have demonstrated the ability to evolve new patterns of behaviour that allowed them to use force, without escalation.

# India-China: Conflicts Under the Nuclear Shadow?

Beyond the evolution occurring in India-Pakistan dynamics, a significant turning point in nuclear dynamics in South Asia may be emerging. The recent conflict between India and China along the Line of Actual Control (LAC) in the Himalayas could represent the first step towards the stability-instability paradox allowing a sustained and deadly conflict between these two nuclear-armed states.

Following the 1959 Tibetan uprising and India's 1960 Forward Policy, India and China engaged in border skirmishes that resulted in a major border conflict in 1962. Yet, since the late 1960s, while regular border incidents and claimed territorial violations continue on both sides, there had been no combat fatalities. This was likely due, in part, to a series of agreements on confidence building measures in 1993, 1996 and 2013. 16

However, the events at the Galwan Valley in Ladakh in June 2020 represented a significant change to this status quo. In the lead up to those incidents, the People's Liberation Army (PLA) and to a lesser extent the Indian Army, actively pushed forward in establishing new posts in this disputed territory.<sup>17</sup> A non-kinetic attack by Indian troops on a newly built Chinese outpost was met with a forceful and deadly response when an estimated 20 Indian troops were bludgeoned to death with clubs and rocks, with the PLA reportedly suffering 35 deaths.<sup>18</sup>

Since July 2020, Indian and Chinese governments engaged in negotiations to disengage forces along the LAC, with scattered reports of an uptick in PLA activity. Only by February 2021 did these talks yield agreements by both sides to disengage, which were partially implemented in the following months. While heartening in terms of crisis management, the preceding violent exchange between two nuclear-armed countries in 2020 poses the question of whether the events in the Galwan Valley could have marked the first step in the stability-instability paradox in the Sino-Indian nuclear dyad. The extent of casualties suffered on both sides indicates a possible shift in previous behaviour.

While it is possible that the incident was the result of miscalculations by local commanders, some Indian and Western experts contend that the Chinese actions prior to and during the clash was not just a local miscalculation.<sup>20</sup> It is not clear what drove the PLA's deadly actions—whether it was part of an overall increase in regional assertiveness by China in the wake of the COVID-19 crisis or whether there were more specific drivers such as local road building activities by India or the removal of Ladakh's limited autonomy under the Indian Constitution.<sup>21</sup> This makes it difficult to predict whether there will be a renewal of the conflict at a later date or a different location along the LAC. Nevertheless, three key indications from the Indian side suggest an increased probability of further conflict.

First, there has been a significant build-up of Indian conventional forces in both the western and eastern Himalayas, including artillery and air forces.<sup>22</sup> Second, there has been a withdrawal by Indian military command of previous restrictions on use of firearms by local commanders.<sup>23</sup> Third, an increase of naval activity has ensued, along with talk of the potential value of horizontal escalation into the Indian Ocean, where the Indian Navy holds a considerable strategic advantage over the PLA Navy.<sup>24</sup> This could include future threats of interdiction of Chinese trade in the northern Indian Ocean.

# 6 NATIONAL SECURITY JOURNAL

At the same time, there have been indications of Indian efforts towards de-escalation. In the immediate period following the crisis, the Modi government rhetoric on China was been relatively measured, in contrast with the Pulwama incident with Pakistan in 2019. This included vagueness on whether PLA troops were present on Indian territory and emphasis on the potential for a negotiated solution trying to restore the status quo ante. Some of these statements probably contributed to the conditions leading to the 2021 disengagement at the border.

Nevertheless, these de-escalatory signals from India were also met with the PLA pressing on multiple locations in Ladakh and in the east in Arunachal Pradesh. Furthermore, even after the beginning of the disengagement process, activities of both sides indicated that their conflicts have the potential for greater horizontal escalation, spreading to air and even sea. As a result, there continue to be 'multiple windows of opportunity at a tactical level' for further clashes.<sup>26</sup>

Future fatal clashes could move the China-India strategic relationship in the Himalayas towards using asymmetric strategies or continuing action-reaction dynamics under the nuclear shadow. The operation of the stability-instability paradox in the China-India relationship could also extend well beyond the Himalayas. Strategic competition between the two countries is increasingly extending across the Indian Ocean and into the South China Sea, including considerable jostling for political and strategic influence in smaller countries in the region.

If this trend worsens, there could ultimately be potential for proxy conflicts, analogous to proxy conflicts between the USSR and the United States during the Cold War. The two countries could, for example, be drawn into and exacerbate civil conflicts in third countries where each compete for political influence or access to resources. Involvement in proxy conflicts elsewhere in the region could then reverberate back into increased tensions in the Himalayas and result in further low-level conflicts under the nuclear shadow. As we have seen on the India-Pakistan LOC, there seems to be substantial room for conventional or asymmetric conflicts to occur between India and China at the LAC.

### Conclusion

Examining border conflicts between India Pakistan following their declaration as nuclear weapons states in 1998 and between India and China in the Galwan Valley in 2020 appears to validate the stability-instability paradox theory in demonstrating that conventional and non-conventional conflicts between nuclear-armed states are possible. However, unlike the Cold War experience between the United States and the USSR, the India-Pakistan and India-China nuclear dyads appear relatively less constrained in pursuing direct conflicts involving a significant loss of life.

Nevertheless, there appears to have been meaningful efforts to avoid escalation in the India-Pakistan and India-China nuclear dyads. The experience of the India-Pakistan dyad shows an evolution of behaviour on both sides. Since 1999, Pakistan has moved towards less conventional and more asymmetric forms of conflict with India. However, in recent years, India seems to be moving towards taking more assertive and conventional responses to Pakistan. Further, the 2020 border clash between India and China demonstrates that they too are now willing to engage in conventional, if limited, conflict under the nuclear shadow.

1 Snyder, Glenn H., 'The Balance of Power and the Balance of Terror', in Paul Seabury (ed.) *The Balance of Power* (Scranton: Chandler, 1965), pp. 185-201.

<sup>2</sup> Jervis, Robert, 'Kargil, Deterrence and International Relations Theory', in Peter R. Lavoy, (ed.), *Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia: The Causes and Consequences of the Kargil Conflict,* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009).

<sup>3</sup> Krepon, Michael, 'The Stability-Instability Paradox, Misperception, and Escalation Control in South Asia', in Michael Krepon and Chris Gagné, (eds.), *The Stability-Instability Paradox: Nuclear Weapons and Brinksmanship in South Asia.* (Washington DC: The Henry L. Stimson Center, 2001).

<sup>4</sup> Lavoy, Peter R., ed., Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia: The Causes and Consequences of the Kargil Conflict, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009).

<sup>5</sup> Lavoy, Peter R., ed., Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia: The Causes and Consequences of the Kargil Conflict, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009).

<sup>6</sup> Parliament of India, 'Soldiers Killed in Kargil War', Lok Sabha Starred Question, No. 160, <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20081202045832/http:/164.100.24.208/lsq/quest.asp?qref=51302">https://web.archive.org/web/20081202045832/http:/164.100.24.208/lsq/quest.asp?qref=51302</a>, 'Musharraf's court martial was recommended following Kargil', *Outlook*, 6 Aug. 2006, <a href="https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">https://www.outlookindia.com/newswire/story/musharrafs-court-martial-was-recommended-following-kargil/404542>">

<sup>7</sup> Henderson, Emma, 'Kargil war: Pakistan planned to drop nuclear bomb on India during conflict, former CIA officer claims', *The Independent*, 3 Dec. 2015, <a href="https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/pakistan-india-nuclear-bomb-kargil-war-former-cia-officer-sandy-berger-bruce-riedel-a6758501.html">https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/pakistan-india-nuclear-bomb-kargil-war-former-cia-officer-sandy-berger-bruce-riedel-a6758501.html</a>>

<sup>8</sup> Lavoy, Peter R., ed., Asymmetric Warfare in South Asia: The Causes and Consequences of the Kargil Conflict, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009).

<sup>9</sup> Sarin, Ritu, 'Pakistan denial of surgical strikes suits us for now, we will change tactics if provoked again: Top official', *The Indian Express*, 3 Oct. 2016, <a href="https://indianexpress.com/article/india/indianews-india/surgical-strikes-uri-attack-india-pakistan-terrorists-3062311">https://indianexpress.com/article/india/indianews-india/surgical-strikes-uri-attack-india-pakistan-terrorists-3062311</a>.

<sup>10</sup> Slater, Joanna and Constable, Pamela, 'Pakistan captures Indian pilot after shooting down aircraft, escalating hostilities', *The Washington Post*, 27 Feb. 2019, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/pakistan-says-it-has-shot-down-two-indian-jets-in-its-airspace/2019/02/27/054461a2-3a5b-11e9-a2cd-307b06d0257b">https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/pakistan-says-it-has-shot-down-two-indian-jets-in-its-airspace/2019/02/27/054461a2-3a5b-11e9-a2cd-307b06d0257b</a> story.html>.

<sup>11</sup> Bachhawat, Aakriti, 'The impact of the Kashmir crisis on the Indian election', *The Strategist*, 8 Mar. 2019, <a href="https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-impact-of-the-kashmir-crisis-on-the-indian-election">https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-impact-of-the-kashmir-crisis-on-the-indian-election</a>.

<sup>12</sup> Hellyer, Marcus; Ruser, Nathan; and Bachhawat, Aakriti, 'India's strike on Balakot: a very precise miss?' *The Strategist*, 27 Mar. 2019, <a href="https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/indias-strike-on-balakot-a-very-precise-miss">https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/indias-strike-on-balakot-a-very-precise-miss</a>.

<sup>13</sup> Philip, Snehesh Alex, 'India was ready to retaliate had Pakistan hit military installation post-Balakot: Army chief', *The Print*, 18 Dec. 2019, <a href="https://theprint.in/defence/india-was-ready-to-retaliate-had-pakistan-hit-military-installation-post-balakot-army-chief/337348">https://theprint.in/defence/india-was-ready-to-retaliate-had-pakistan-hit-military-installation-post-balakot-army-chief/337348>.

- 14 Das, Krishna N. and Naqash, Abu Arqam, 'Pakistan releases captured Indian pilot; confrontation cools', *Reuters*, 1 Mar. 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-kashmir/pakistan-releases-captured-indian-pilot-confrontation-cools-idUSKCN1QI40J">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-kashmir/pakistan-releases-captured-indian-pilot-confrontation-cools-idUSKCN1QI40J</a>.
- 15 Levesques, Antoine, *Nuclear Deterrence and Stability in South Asia: Perceptions and Realities*, International Institute of Strategic Studies, May 2021, <a href="https://www.iiss.org/blogs/research-paper/2021/05/nuclear-deterrence-south-asia">https://www.iiss.org/blogs/research-paper/2021/05/nuclear-deterrence-south-asia</a>.
- 16 Roche, Elizabeth, 'India, China hold confidence building talks', *Mint*, 23 March 2018, <a href="https://www.livemint.com/Politics/ujl716MLtz6a5WLVKMV8ZO/India-China-hold-confidence-building-border-talks.html">https://www.livemint.com/Politics/ujl716MLtz6a5WLVKMV8ZO/India-China-hold-confidence-building-border-talks.html</a>
- 17 *Hindustan Times*, 'Galwan Valley face-off: Indian, Chinese military officials meet to defuse tension', 18 Jun. 2020, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/galwan-valley-face-off-indian-chinese-military-officials-meet-to-defuse-tension/story-WPBzxRcYshSE51gGPPzTeM.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/galwan-valley-face-off-indian-chinese-military-officials-meet-to-defuse-tension/story-WPBzxRcYshSE51gGPPzTeM.html</a>.
- 18 *PTI*, 'China admits four PLA soldiers killed in Galwan Valley clash with Indian Army', *The Economic Times*, 19 Feb. 2021, <a href="https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/china-officially-admits-five-military-officers-soldiers-killed-in-galwan-clash-with-indian-army/articleshow/81102120.cms?from=mdr>.
- 19 *Aljazeera*, 'India says reached deal with China on border troop disengagement', 11 Feb. 2021, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/11/india-says-reached-deal-with-china-on-border-troop-disengagement">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/2/11/india-says-reached-deal-with-china-on-border-troop-disengagement</a>.
- 20 Rubin, Michael, 'A China-India clash would be Xi Jinping's grand mistake', *The National Interest*, 20 May 2020, <a href="https://nationalinterest.org/feature/china-india-clash-would-be-xi-jinpings-grand-mistake-157491">https://nationalinterest.org/feature/china-india-clash-would-be-xi-jinpings-grand-mistake-157491</a>; and Chellaney, Brahma, 'China is Paying a High Price for Provoking India', *Stagecraft and Statecraft*, 23 September 2020, <a href="https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-expansion-ism-meets-indian-resistance-in-himalayas-by-brahma-chellaney-2020-09">https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/china-expansion-ism-meets-indian-resistance-in-himalayas-by-brahma-chellaney-2020-09</a>.
- 21 Sun, Yun, 'China's Strategic Assessment of the Ladakh Clash', *War on the Rocks*, 19 Jun. 2020, <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2020/06/chinas-strategic-assessment-of-the-ladakh-clash">https://warontherocks.com/2020/06/chinas-strategic-assessment-of-the-ladakh-clash</a>.
- 22 Roy, Rajesh, 'China, India Move Tens of Thousands of Troops to the Border in Largest Buildup in Decades', *The Wall Street Journal*, 2 Jul. 2021, <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-india-move-tens-of-thousands-of-troops-to-the-border-in-largest-buildup-in-decades-11625218201">https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-india-move-tens-of-thousands-of-troops-to-the-border-in-largest-buildup-in-decades-11625218201</a>.
- 23 Philip, Snehesh Alex, 'Indian troops are using "new rules of engagement" along LAC to counter Chinese aggression', *The Print*, 4 Sep. 2020, <a href="https://theprint.in/defence/indian-troops-are-using-new-rules-of-engagement-along-lac-to-counter-chinese-aggression/495543">https://theprint.in/defence/indian-troops-are-using-new-rules-of-engagement-along-lac-to-counter-chinese-aggression/495543>.
- 24 Bhalia, Abhishek, 'Indian Navy's forward deployment during Galwan standoff signalled India's intent: Defence Minister Rajnath Singh', *India Today*, 26 Jun. 2021, <a href="https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/indian-navy-forward-deployment-during-galwan-standoff-signalled-india-s-intent-defence-minister-rajnath-singh-1819530-2021-06-26">https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/indian-navy-forward-deployment-during-galwan-standoff-signalled-india-s-intent-defence-minister-rajnath-singh-1819530-2021-06-26</a>.
- 25 Singh, K.C., 'Modi's Pragmatic And Effective Approach In Tackling China', *NDTV*, 8 Jul. 2020, <a href="https://www.ndtv.com/opinion/modis-pragmatic-and-effective-approach-in-tackling-china-2259078">https://www.ndtv.com/opinion/modis-pragmatic-and-effective-approach-in-tackling-china-2259078</a>.
- 26 Clary, Christopher and Narang, Vipin, 'India's Pangong Pickle: New Delhi's Options After Its Clash with China', *War on the Rocks*, 2 Jul. 2020, <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2020/07/indias-pangong-pickle-new-delhis-options-after-its-clash-with-china">https://warontherocks.com/2020/07/indias-pangong-pickle-new-delhis-options-after-its-clash-with-china</a>.